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                            Highnam Parish Council
       Lassington Oak                                  Highnam ~ Linton ~ Over ~ Lassington

Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting, held on 26th March 2009
Present:  Parish Councillors – Roger Hanbury (Chairman), Derek Davies (Vice Chairman), 
M Heenan, D Nelson, R Head, E Keene, P Hornby
Jean Rosam – Clerk, PC Brian Howard, 13 members of the public.

1. Apologies for Absence:   Cllrs Richard Keene and J Bates and resident Mrs Dyer.
2. Approval of the minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 3rd April 2008.  The minutes, which had been on display in Highnam Post Office, were received by the meeting and signed by the Chairman as an accurate record.  Proposed: Cllr M Heenan seconded Cllr D Nelson. 
3. Police Report was given by PC Brian Howard for the period 31st March 2008 to 25th March 2009

Crime
Figures

Offence


2007/08


2008/09

Violence


6



7

Sexual Offences

1



0

Robbery


0



0

Burglary-Dwelling

0



3

Burglary – Non Dwelling
7



1

Theft of/from Veh.

3



7

Theft – Other


9



11

Fraud/Forgery


0



3

Damage


9



6

Drugs



3



0

Others



2



1

Totals



40



39
Previous Years

2006/7



48

2005/6



49

2004/5



60

2003/4



51

2002/3



39

Road Traffic Accidents

Location


Damage 
Slight

Serious
Fatal

Totals

A40



34

20

0

0

54

B4215



11

4

0

0

15

Others



2

0

0

0

2


Totals



47

24

0

0

71


These figures only represent accidents that have been reported to the police. There are probably a lot more that do not get reported to us.

Incidents

The number of incidents reported within the parish for the last 12 months are as follows:- 

Grade 1
-
79   (Attendance as soon as possible)

Grade 2
-
160 (Attendance that day)

Grade 3
-
61   (Attendance over the next few days)

Grade 4
-
152 (For information etc)

Total

-
442

Mobile Police Station

The Mobile Police Station has been active within the parish over the past 12 months with a total of 12 scheduled visits.

The vehicle is there for your benefit, use it or lose it.

Information about when and where a visit is scheduled is put up at the Post Office, in The Citizen, the three bus shelters on Oakridge and can also be viewed via the Constabulary web site on the Internet.

Police Community Support Officers 

Your nominated PCSO’s are PCSO Jackie TIERNEY (full time) and PCSO Louise BORG-LITTLETON (part time) who can be contacted via Newent Police Station on 0845 090 1234 x5251and via email

For any further information, please contact PC 50288 PC Brian Howard at Newent Police Station on 0845 0901 1234 x5251.

PC Howard reported a sharp rise in minor vandalism but our PCSO Jackie Tierney visits regularly.  Help and advice had been given with the recreation ground project.  The Bobby Bus has a small attendance and its hours may be reduced in the winter.  It is hoped to set up a neighbourhood panel with members of the public representing the parish.  PC Howard asked for volunteers, he also empahsised the need to report incidents directly to the police on the 0845 number rather than to Neighbourhood Watch which is for information. 
4. Chairman’s Report
Cllr Roger Hanbury gave the following report

This is the second report of the new council that was formed in May 2007, and I am pleased that councillors here tonight are Derek Davies, Roger Head, David Nelson, Mike Heenan, Peter Hornby and Edward Keene.  

Steve Martin stood down during the year and I am pleased that Peter Hornby joined at the turn of the year as a co-opted member.  Thank you Steve and welcome Peter!

Tonight is also an opportunity to recognise the valuable work undertaken by Richard Keene over the life of three successive councils, as Richard will stand down at the next meeting.  Richard has been a great force for getting things done in the Council, prompting and leading the parish Plan launched last year, driving our success in the Calor Village of the year competition, getting footpaths mapped and maintained and some years ago now playing a key role in enabling the building of the cycle way between Highnam and Over that was opened back in 2001. Thank you Richard for all you have done.

This has been a busy year and the council has been working hard on your behalf on a broad agenda of items. 

I’ll start with the Community Centre which has been a continuing success and the management Committee under Charlie Coats chairmanship and with Paddy Roche as manager has done much to continue the improvement in the facilities available for the parish; the buildings remain much in demand.  Mike Heenan and Richard Keene have been our representatives on the Trust.

Meanwhile as we told you last year thought has been given to the car parking.  A scheme drawn up under the leadership of Roger Head is now close to implementation, work should start by June.  In developing the scheme we have had the benefit of Anna Jones who is a landscape architect.  We are complying with a range of conditions for wildlife survey and tree management.  A major grant -£30k has been won from Gloucestershire Environmental Trust

When complete the scheme will provide the long needed parking essential for weddings funerals and less mobile visitors to the church and will also relieve the pressure that is evident on this site for larger events or when the church and community buildings are in use.  

And finally on parish buildings we are pleased that our groundsman Guy Shankster has been keeping the grounds in good order.

During the year we have seen the formation of the recreation ground project let by Anna Campbell and Mark McGillion, who, prompted by a need identified in the parish plan have stepped forward to form a small group who are promoting a major refurbishment of the recreation ground.

Anna and Mark have set about this with great energy, run a design competition for the new equipment involving our children, fundraised with sponsored swim, bonus ball weekly competition, and Christmas market; secure a major grant from Tewkesbury BC and are well on the way to getting a £50k grant from the sports council.  It’s an exciting project and work should begin in the autumn.  Many thanks to Anna and Mark.

Another venture that comes from the parish plan is the annual Community Day which ran for the first time in June.  Jo Storey has provided leadership and energy to make this a great success with an enthusiastic team – the event was very well attended and everyone enjoyed a relaxing and very sociable village day, blessed with good weather. 

Success breeds success and the Community Day will run again this year, and this time we are going to use the occasion to get a new Parish Photo, the first I think since 19777  (and Bob Train who is compiling a picture of the village in 2009 will be there to record the event).

Away from all this excitement work has also continued on the regular agenda of items 

On Roads Derek Davies, Roger Head, and Jeanette Bates particularly have helped us to sustain pressure and cajole the county and highways agency.  The A40 was the big news for too long but is now done.  We are pressing the Highways Agency for more tree planting and landscaping and repairs to the miles of lanes which have been rendered dangerous by the ‘rat-run’ traffic.  Overall we have to welcome the improvements to the A40 which should improve safety and seem to be helping traffic flow

The B4215 enjoyed a weight limit for the duration of the work.  This was remarkably successful, we are pressing for this to be reinstated but the prospects of this do not seem good.  Tactically its important we keep this as a live issue with the County

We are concerned about the continuing Flooding in Two Mile Lane which is being investigated.  

We are also continuing to press for a speed limit in Two Mile Lane following a number of dangerous incidents and accidents.  We have to challenge the norms on this – as on the weight limit issue.  There seems to be a ‘priesthood’ of Highways Engineers who rule in Shire Hall who are remarkably resistant to local views.  We are looking to Phil Awford to challenge this and get our views across effectively.

Highnam Primary School continues to flourish and Roger Head is our Parish Council nominated Governor. Every time we hear about the school the news is good and we congratulate Mrs Parsons and all the staff for their excellent work. 

Amenity Areas Derek Davies continues to overview the recreation areas.-  David Nelson and Steve Martin (now resigned) are our representatives on Lassington Wood’s management committee, and Edward Keene is our trees officer.  The Parish also benefits from the Highnam Woods nature reserve on our doorstep owned by RSPB but available for public enjoyment.  A Play Ranger scheme is run by TBC on the playing field after school and during school holidays.

Turning now to what the Parish can offer its older residents.

Doreen Whisson and her team work hard to keep the excellent HARPS day centre going every month.  Local residents also have the benefit of the twice monthly Maisemore Day Centre.  

On Neighbourhood Watch This year we have again benefited from the neighbourhood watch scheme driven by the energy and enthusiasm of Steve Doyle.  This is a major benefit for the parish – keeping crime rates low and enabling us to respond as good neighbours when the rare problems crop up. Thank you Steve for all you have done, and to all the street co-ordinators.

This year we have a new community Constable Jackie Tierney who has taken over form PC Hardy.  Our PC is Brian Howard (who you have met tonight); we are very grateful for all the work the police do on our behalf

Planning has been quiet this year with little of major contention.  In all cases we try to take a balanced view and to support the view of local residents if they are disadvantaged by proposed change, and within the constraints of planning law and our limited influence this approach seems to work well

Environment

Ensuring that the village environment is clean, tidy, and well managed is an important part of our work.  Richard Keene helps us to make sure the foot and cycle paths are as we would wish.  The footpath adoption scheme has been successful for a second year.  We are always looking for new volunteers.  If you can help please let Jean know.

We depend much on the services of Rob Hainsworth at Tewkesbury, as well as John Gough who still does some grass cutting for us.  We are very fortunate indeed to have a newly formed team of 8 volunteer litter pickers who perform their major voluntary litter pick through the year – it’s a great scheme Many thanks!.  

The allotments continue to be a great success, it’s a real pleasure to go and look at what’s growing and see the remarkable well tended plots - all part of sustainable living in Highnam.

And as we reported last year we competed for the Calor Village of the Year with an entry compiled by David Nelson and Richard Keene on our behalf winning the safest village award and £500.  The award has been spent on the new bridge to provide access to the allotments from Oakridge.  We were also runner up in the Environment category and Healthiest Village. 

We have tried to ensure that what we are doing is communicated to the village in regular updates in the Link submitted by Jean Rosam our Clerk.  Jean has also got our website well established and this is a primary source of information on the work of the Council.  It was good to see all the work put into this gain recognition with an award by the Citizen for the most Promising Website.  Jean also edited our first Council Newsletter distributed in Highnam with the Parish Link last year.  A further issue will be incorporated in the Link after this meeting.

Jean has worked very effectively through the year as Clerk guiding us through a busy programme, ensuring we act within our powers.  We are pleased that we once again had a clean audit last year.  You will also know we have maintained regular office hours for the parish office.  So it’s very appropriate to thank Jean for all she has done to bring efficiency and effectiveness to our operations in the parish during the year.

So Ladies and Gentlemen that’s an appropriate point to conclude my report but before I do I must acknowledge all the enthusiasm and hard work of my fellow councillors, our County Councillor Phil Awford, and District Councillor Derek Davies;.  Everything we do depends on people generously giving of their time and abilities

Any many thanks to you all for your support and the support of the people of Highnam.

Thank you for listening

5. District Councillor’s Report 
Cllr Derek Davies gave the following report.

This year has been one of torment caused by the Highway repair of the A40, not helped by the inconsideration of the people in charge of the operation.  Meetings were held to alleviate problems to the driving public and were in the main ignored. Unnecessary traffic jams creating missed appointments and time lost sitting in cars by thousands of motorists, not to mention children trying to get to exams at a critical time of their lives and the ruination of the minor roads by enforced rat runs.  Both Phil and I spent more time arguing with the Highway Authority in an effort to improve the traffic flow at peak times with precious little success mainly due to the arrogance of the Personnel allegedly in charge. Now we are informed that little or no landscaping is planned and the net result of that is Urbanisation of what was pleasant country side. They even managed to remove the ancient cattle trough wall at the cross with out as much as simply asking did it have any significance.     

On TBC matters, with regard to our Chief Executive Bob Austin, who we shared with Cotswold District and then intended to engage full time. Unfortunately Bob fell ill and passed away in Gloucester Hospital. Gordon Mitchell is now our interim CEO. We are at present undergoing a study to restructure the Council with the aim of smarter, fitter, faster, working when completed.  We will be in a better position in serving you the Electorate.  The current Government’s new planning system RSS; (Regional Spatial Strategy) is now in its final stages and is likely to become planning law in the summer of this year. Our planning Department is currently working with Gloucester, Cheltenham, and the County Council, to produce joint working arrangements which will encompass the final RSS. Part of the RSS on Travellers in the south West, states that all Authorities must participate in securing Travellers sites. This is to prevent an over burdening of sites in one area. The County Council will bear the main responsibly for carrying out these tasks.

Economy; Council Tax;  I am pleased to state that while, due to a poor allocation of funds from central Office and yet further demands on our resources, we are still the lowest Council tax Authority in the County and still in the top half a dozen in the Country for holding the line in low taxes;  Examples;

Cheltenham;

£182-56

Cotswold;

£141-13

Forest Of Dean;
£158-64

Gloucester;

£176-01

Stroud;                      
£183-94

Tewkesbury;              
 £95-57

This is a record to proud of, and with the Recession now hovering over the Country, Tewkesbury is intent on delivering maximum service at minimum cost.  Now as your District Councillor for more than twenty years I would like to express my thanks to all the residents of Highnam for your kindness shown to me throughout that time. Also I would like to thank the Parish Council under Roger’s Chairmanship for the consideration and help given to me in the past year; I am happy to answer any and all questions at the Annual Parish Meeting.
Now what’s happening locally? 

I can now reveal the mystery of 1 Hill Crest, a house that has stood empty, deserted and neglected by the owner who chose to live in Gloucester for more than five years.  To see this situation at this time when we are suffering a severe housing shortage was in my opinion pretty shocking and despite all my entreaties the owner failed to be persuaded to at least keep the house in good order the garden became over grown and neighbours gardens were being over run with rats from these premises. The Government recently brought out new legislation named EDMO Empty Dwelling Management Order.  TBC pressed by yours truly became the first in the County to bring this order about, which simply meant that the owner must do some thing to get the house occupied by renting, selling or any other arrangement.  Hey Presto! There is now a FOR SALE sign out side 1 Hill Crest. JOB DONE!

Another worrying problem is the desire of certain house owners to grab or fence in little extra pieces of land which strictly speaking they have no right to. Highnam was designed and built on an open plan principle and to secure this principle permitted development rights were removed in Planning terms. Let us hope that the open aspect of our lovely estate is retained for the benefit of all who appreciate living in Highnam. 

My final comment is to thank every one in this village for the privilege of serving you for more than twenty years; it has been a pleasure which I will always treasure. 
Cllr Head asked that planners take action against urban style fencing around the village.

6. County Councillor’s Report
Cllr Phil Awford gave the following report:
He thanked the parish for what they had had to put up with during the roadworks where he felt there had been a lack of traffic control which let down local businesses.  The Park & Ride at Linton is still aspiration.  The A40 had not been de-trunked due to concerns about Over bridge and the related financial issues.  
A bid had been made to the Highways Agency for compensatory funding to repair Two Mile Lane.  

Cllr Awford had toured around the area with Glos Highways’ manager Richard Gray and Bob Nightingale from Tewkesbury BC reviewing drainage issues.  He is now on the South Forest Police Authority and is helping HARPs bid for a grant to help with storage.

7. Financial Report

The finance report given by the Clerk is attached to these Minutes.  A question from the floor enquiring about the pricing policy for the management trust buildings was answered by Paddy Roche.

8. Parish Plan Report
Cllr M Heenan gave the following report:
Environment – Anna Jones
Ongoing observation of the environment - OK.
Tewkesbury B Council has been round the village pruning trees.
Great care and expense is being taken to ensure that no bat or slow worm is disturbed when the church car park is built.
The chestnut trees in the church car park are due to be trimmed this week.
The Parish Tree Survey is progressing slowly.
Transport and Travel

Transport affairs this year have been dominated by the A40 roadworks. They caused a great deal of inconvenience to the village but the end result is probably an improvement. Work is going on to get the Highways Agency to complete various minor elements.

The question of a footpath around the Spine Road is being looked at again. It was dismissed on cost grounds but once the car park project is complete it might be possible to do something.

The Highways Agency is being lobbied over 2 Mile Lane, both the damaged state of the road and the question of a possible 30mph speed limit.

Efforts are being made to reintroduce the weight limit on the B4215, likely to be a long term project.

Community Affairs – Jo Storey

Last year’s Community Day was a great success. Planning is well advanced for this year’s event under the energetic leadership of Jo Storey. 
Crime and Policing – Steve Doyle
Improvements have been made since the Parish Plan was produced.
A good relationship has been established with our P.C.S.O's. 
Vandalism is being targeted and is now mainly under control.
There are 30 schemes in place in the parish relating to the Neighbourhood Watch Scheme - working well.






 

Parish Facilities - Bob Stembridge 

Allotments
Progress on Football Field Changing Facilities.
Footpaths.

Children and Young People

Since Councillor Martin left the Parish Council this group has not been active. It’s place has however been taken by the Recreation Ground project, headed up by Mark McGillion and Ana Campbell which is doing great work to improve facilities for Children.

The youth café continues to meet and is proving popular

9. Recreation Ground Project
Resident Ana Campbell gave the following report:
Who are we?
We are a group of parents with young children, and our aims are to improve and replace the existing facilities at the Recreation Ground in order to

       : - encourage physical activity 

       : - bring people together of different ages and interests


       : - to promote community spirit

       : - to provide a safe, fun environment

       : - to reduce vandalism and promote pride

We are aiming to raise £75,000 in order to achieve our aims.

Development of ideas

A competition was held at the end of last year to gather ideas from the children as to what they would like in their new play area. The ideas from the winners of each age group have been collated and will be used to inform the tender process. 

Fundraising
We launched our first fundraising activity and awareness campaign in June 2007 at the Community fun day. To date we have raised approximately £4000 through a variety of ways including, a climbing wall, Christmas Fayre and a weekly bonus ball. The sponsored swim recently raised £1300 and was a huge success. Our future fundraising events include an auction of promises, line dancing evening and family orienteering day. The Community Fun Day Committee has also agreed to split the proceeds 3 ways this year, with the Recreation Ground Project qualifying as one of the recipients. 

The Highnam Primary School has generously supported our project by donating £1,500 from a sponsored walk the children took part in last summer. 

The Highnam Baby and Toddler group were successful in securing £5000 from the Grassroots funding for us. 

The Highnam Under Fives also intends to purchase an item of equipment once the tender process has been completed.

We have been fortunate to secure, with the help of the Parish Council, £12,500 from Tewkesbury Borough Council.

And finally, we have successfully got through to Stage 2 of the Lottery Community Spaces Award. So we are busy completing the application form. This will give us £50,000 which will bring our total to £ 73,000, so we are well on target.

I am very fortunate to have a dedicated team behind me who are helping to make this project a reality.

10. William Andrews’ Foundation
David Slinger, Hon Clerk to the William Andrews Foundation gave the following report:

The trustees of this local charity would like to bring its purpose and the way it operates to the attention of Highnam residents again at this year’s APM.

The Foundation, which dates from early Victorian times, exists to make grants to individuals, the Primary School and groups like the Scouts, to promote and support educational and training needs.  It has between £500 - £600 to disburse each year from its investments.

Over recent years, grants have been made to assist with the purchase of equipment for the Scouts, towards the costs of sixth formers’ attendance at conferences, an educational visit abroad and with an aid project.  Highnam Under 5’s have received a grant, as has the Primary School towards the cost of more singing lessons and, in recent years, swimming sessions.  Individual families have received grants towards the purchase of school uniforms and educational equipment.  The trustees are also prepared to consider making contributions towards the costs of books for students embarking on university and college courses.

The Foundation publicises the availability of such grants mainly through The Link.  In the case of grants to individuals and families, the Foundation’s discussions and decisions are confidential.

The amounts of money at the Foundation’s disposal are relatively small, but the trustees believe that the Foundation continues to be able to make a useful contribution both to individual families and to groups within the community.

The trustees are pleased to invite any resident of Highnam who would like to discuss the possibility of a grant being made in the categories outlined above to contact either the Foundation’s Chairman, Mrs Sheila Humble on 01452 526556 or the Clerk to the Foundation, David Slinger on 01452 412936.  This could be in connection with a personal enquiry or an organisation in the village.

11. Questions from Floor
Andy Fowler asked about landscaping on the A40 – re-seeding only is planned.
Ken Haines expressed concern that grass around the spine road had become rutted as a result of hedge cutting.
The meeting closed at 9.00pm.

Signed _______________________________________________        Date __________________
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